Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 5, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 5, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda
7:00 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the November 7, 2016 regular meeting and approval of thank you letters to Senator Gunn, Representative Riddell, and Representative Ross.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.
Public Hearing
7:05pm 

The Council held a Public Hearing to receive comments regarding changes/ amendments to:

-Title XV: Land Usage


- Chapter 155 - Zoning Code

· Watershed Regulations regarding Riparian Buffer Setback

· Technical Corrections

· Chapter  158 - Riparian Buffer Protection -regarding Riparian Buffer Setback

· Title III: Administration

· Chapter 32 -Departments, Boards, and Commissions

· 32.15 -Creation: Members -regarding term of office

· 32.17 -Powers and Duties-regarding findings

· 32.48 -Powers and Duties -regarding paragraph (c)

· The Council will also consider adoption of a new ordinance pertaining to Nuisance/False Alarms.
Due to the changes in state legislation, concerns of council, technical errors discovered during last codification and request of the fire chief; staff submitted draft proposed changes to the Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances. Manager Earp presented the proposed technical changes discovered during codification and the reduction in the Riparian Buffer Setback due to federal law changes from 100 feet to 50 feet. Manger Earp then presented the Council with a new ordinance for nuisance alarms. This new ordinance has been suggest for the Fire Chief and will affect both the fire and police departments. Manager Earp informed Council that the proposed ordinance is one that has been adopted by a neighboring city and that there are issues with it that will need to be addressed by Council prior to approval, with the main issue being denial of service after a certain number of false alarms. After speaking extensively with the Fire Chief, the Police Chief, and the Manager regarding the proposed ordinance, Council asked the Town attorney to follow up on amending this proposed ordinance to better fit the needs of the Town and to address any liability/enforcement issues that it may bring along with adoption.

7:27pm 

Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing. No members of the public chose to speak and the public hearing was closed.
New Business
7:28 pm
The Town Council considered for approval various changes to the Town's Code of Ordinances.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve amendment to the Haw River Code of Ordinances TITLE XV: Land Usage Chapter 155 – Zoning Code – Watershed Regulations and Chapter 158 – Riparian Buffer Protection reducing the required buffer from 100 feet to 50 feet in both the language and the charts of the ordinance. Motion carried 5/0.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve amendments to the Haw River Code of Ordinances TITLE XV: Land Usage Chapter 155 for the following technical changes: 
Haw River Code of Ordinances TITLE XV: Land Usage Chapter 155. Zoning Code
· §155.006  definition  of  LOT,  FLAG.  This  states:  "required  in  Article  V".  It is unclear  which section(s) are intended by "Article V". You may wish to revise this in the future.
Correction: Replace "Article V" with "155.120"
· § 155.156 APPLICABILITY. This section contains a reference to "Sections 12.6 and 12.7 of this Article." There is no such numbering in the ordinance. Please advise what the correct reference should be.
Correction: Replace "Sections 12.6 and 12.7 of this Article" with "155.161 of this chapter"
· § 155.256 INSPECTIONS AND RELEASE OF THE  PERFORMANCE  BOND.  Division (B)(l) of this section refers to "Section 31O". There is no such section in the zoning code. Please advise what the correct reference should be.
Correction: Replace "Section 31O" with "155.241 of this chapter"
Motion carried 5/0.
Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve amendments to the Haw River Code of Ordinances  TITLE III: Administration Chapter 32 Departments, Boards, and Commissions for the following technical changes:

· 32.15 – Creation: Members – Term of Office
(D)
The term of office of the members of the Board of Adjustment shall be for overlapping terms of three years. Since the Haw River Town Council has appointed itself as the Town of Haw River Board of Adjustment, members of the Council, upon being sworn in to serve a term on the Town Council, become immediately eligible to be appointed to the Board of Adjustment. Such appointments shall be for three-year terms, and a reappointment of one year to complete the four-year term to which the Town Council is elected. Nothing herein shall be construed as to forbid any member from being reappointed. Vacancies occurring for any reason other than expiration of term shall be filled as soon as is reasonably possible after the vacancy occurs by the proper board making the appointment.   Such appointment shall be for the unexpired term, or for a longer term up to three years if needed to prevent the termination of four or more terms in the same year. Members of the Board of Adjustment may be removed for cause by the Town Council upon written charges and after public hearing.
· 32.17 - Powers and Duties

(2) (a)   To authorize upon appeal in specific cases those variances from the terms of the zoning regulations as will not be contrary to the public interest, where, owing to special conditions, a literal enforcement of the provisions of the zoning regulations will, in an individual case, result in unnecessary hardship so that the spirit of the zoning regulations shall be observed, public safety and welfare secured, and substantial justice done.  No variance shall be granted in any individual case unless the Board of Adjustment finds unnecessary hardship based upon a showing that all of the following conditions exist:

(1) There are extraordinary and exceptional conditions pertaining to the particular piece of property in question because of its size, shape or topography that are not applicable to other lands or structures in the same district;

(2) Granting the variance requested will not confer upon the applicant any special privileges that are denied to other residents in the district in which the property is located;

(3) A literal interpretation of the provisions of this ordinance would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other residents of the district in which the property is located;

(4) The requested variance will be in harmony with purpose and intent or this ordnance and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or to the general welfare.

(5) The special circumstances are not the result of actions by the applicant, excluding the act of purchasing property or properties with knowledge that circumstances exist that may justify the grant of a variance.

(6) The variance requested is the minim um variance that will make possible the legal use of the land, building or structure.

(b) No change in permitted uses may be authorized by variance. Appropriate

conditions may be imposed on any variance, provided that the conditions are reasonably related to the variance. Any other ordinance that regulates land use or development may provide for variances consistent with the provisions of this subsection.

· 32.48 – Power sand Duties – Paragraph (c)
· (C)
The Planning Board may, with Council approval, contract with city planners, engineers, architects, and other consultants for those services it may require. The expenditures of the Planning Board, exclusive of gifts, shall be within the amounts appropriated for this purpose by the Town Council. No indebtedness for which the town shall be liable shall be contracted by the Planning Board unless an appropriation is made by the Town Council for these purposes and then only to the extent of the appropriation. The Planning Board shall have the right to accept gifts and donations for the exercise of its functions and for giving publicity to its work and may expend the money received from donations and gifts as in its judgment may appear best.
Motion carried 5/0.
7:32 pm
The Council reviewed and considered the applications for appointment to the Planning and Zoning Board for a three year term.
Manager Earp informed Council that on December 06, 2016, Mrs. Betty Hall’s term on the Haw River Planning and Zoning Board will expire. Mrs. Hall has expressed interest in serving another term on the board representing the town.  Mrs. Hall has served the town in that capacity since January of 2010. The Town also has two other candidates that have expressed interest, Ms. Jeannette Amash and Amanda Faucette. Both additional candidates have expressed their wish not to take the place of a current Board Member seeking reappointment.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to reappoint Mrs. Betty Hall to the Haw River Planning and Zoning Board for a three year term. Motion carried 5-0.

7:34 pm
The Town Council will receive an update concerning changes to the FSLA overtime rules and their effect on the Town personnel.
Manager Earp presented the Council with an overtime law change powerpoint presentation. The law change increases the base salary for determination of exempt employees. Currently, a federal injunction has been put in place stalling the implementation of this new law, however Manager Earp felt it was important for the Council to see the impact this law will have on payroll for the Town if it indeed implemented and enforced. Additionally, during research of this law change, it was determined that the Town’s Fire Department has been classified incorrectly. The Fire Department staff is excluded from all overtime pay due to the size of the department and full time firefighters are not eligible to considered volunteers. All exempt employees of the Town currently receive hour for hour comp time for their overtime hours. This is above the minimum requirement for federal law and is thus in compliance. Therefore, Chief Joseph and Manager Earp are proposing that the Council reimburse full time firefighters for training and meeting time outside of regular working hours at an hour for hour rate of comp time. Additionally, due to the nature of fire calls, hour for hour tracking of full time staff on call outside of normal working hours would be tedious at best to accurately track and compensate. Chief Joseph and Manager Earp are proposing that fulltime firefighters continue to receive $8/off duty call without the distinction of being called volunteers. This compensation also exceeds federal regulation and therefore is allowable with Council approval.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve full time fire staff as exempt per FSLA and to receive hour for hour comp time for training and required meetings outside of working hours and the receive $8/call for off duty fire call response. Motion carried 5-0.
7:47 pm
The Council will consider proposals regarding the financing of the knuckle boom truck for public works.
Manager Earp reminded Council that the new knuckle boom truck has been ordered and the Town is expected to receive delivery in January 2016. The truck is expected to cost approximately $140,000. The Town released an RFP for installment financing for this purchase in October and a bid opening was held November 21, 2016. The RFP went to 11 banks with 5 responding. Council was presented with the bid results.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to award financing contract to Carter Bank at a rate of 1.75% with annual payments over 7 years and to allow the Mayor to execute the contract. Motion carried 5-0.
7:55 pm
The Council will review for approval the updated Limited English Proficiency Program as required by USDA.
In compliance with Executive Order 13166, the Town of Haw River has developed the following Language Access Plan (LAP) for Limited English (LEP) Persons (required for the Town due federal funding from USDA). Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 is the federal law which protects individuals from discrimination on the basis of their race, color, or national origin in programs that receive federal financial assistance. In certain situations, failure to ensure that persons who have limited English proficiency can effectively participate in, or benefit from, federally assisted programs may violate Title VI' s prohibition against national origin discrimination. Persons who, as a result of national origin, do not speak English as their primary language and who have limited ability to speak, read, write, or understand English may be entitled to language assistance under Title VI in order to receive a particular service, benefit, or encounter. The Town of Haw River has developed this LAP/LEP to help identify reasonable steps for providing language assistance to persons with limit English proficiency who wish to access services provided by the Town of Haw River. As described in Executive Order 13166, LEP persons are those who do not speak English as their primary language and have limited ability to read, speak, write or understand English.

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Town’s of Haw River’s Language Access Plan for Limited English Proficiency Persons. Motion carried 5-0.
8:04 pm
The Town Council will review for approval the annual meeting schedule for the Town Council and the Planning and Zoning Board.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a proposed 2017 meeting schedule for the Town Council and the Planning and Zoning Board.

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve the 2017 meeting schedule as presented. Motion carried 5-0.
8:05 pm
The Town Council will consider the acceptance of a fire department donation from Willow Tree Muffler Center.
Recently the Fire Department received a donation of $500.00 from Willow Tree Muffler Center to be earmarked for the fire department’s mentoring program "Lunch Buddies".  The Lunch Buddies initiative has firefighters attend lunch sessions at Haw River Elementary and spend time with students each month to discuss daily activities and provide positive role models and mentors. The donated funds would be used to purchase small positive behavior incentive items (i.e. erasers, pencils, etc).

Following discussion regarding how much Council supports Haw River Elementary and positively views all programs benefiting them; Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to accept the $500 donation from Willow Tree Muffler Center to be used for the HRFD Lunch Buddies Program. Motion carried 5-0.
8:08 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered a request from Chief Harrison to make a conditional offer of employment above the minimum salary.
Chief Harrison asked the Council to consider allowing him to make a conditional offer for a patrol position to Jonathan Taylor with the probationary salary increase of 5% offered up front. This offer would be effective as of January 1, 2017 or once Mr. Taylor’s certification is approved by NC Training and Standards Commission. The 5% increase would change the proposed starting pay rate from $32,817.41 to $34,458.10 and no automatic increase would take place upon the completion of probation.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve offering the open patrol position to Mr. Jonathan Taylor with a 5% probationary salary increase up front to be effective January 1, 2017 or when Mr. Taylor’s certification is approved, and for no automatic salary increase to take effect upon completion of his probation. Motion carried 5-0.
8:10 pm
The Mayor announced the following Annual Appointments for 2017:

· Transportation Advisory Committee Representative - Lovette
· Piedmont Triad Regional Council Delegate - Boggs
· Departmental Liaisons
· Fire - Lineberry

· Admin - Boggs

· Parks & Recreation - Lovette

· Police - Allen

· Public Works - Fogleman
8:11 pm

Manager’s Update

· The Police Department has received a grant from the NC Governor’s Crime Commission of approximately $24,000, with no Town match, for the purchase of new radios.
· The sidewalk expansion project is still in the planning phase.

· Slip lining point repairs are being started and the full slip lining project is projected to complete in February 2017.

· The recycling grant reimbursement has been submitted. Manager Earp pointed out that without the expansion of service into the Kimrey Mobile Home Park it is possible that the Town will need to repay a portion of the grant funding received. Final determination on this will depend upon the progress of a potential residential neighborhood off of Holt Road.

· Jeff Johnson of AWCK is working with staff to find vendors for the large shelter and Town Hall upgrades that have been budgeted for.

· The Planning and Zoning Board has determined that the Town needs to update its Land Use Plan. The last Plan was made in 1980. Council asked Manager Earp to schedule a special meeting in January to discuss an updated Land Use Plan and developmental planning for utilities.

· The disposal of the Town’s surplus items is in progress.

· Matt Reese will present the results of the Town’s salary study at the January Council meeting barring any unforeseen delays.

· The Town Hall record storage project is nearing completion.

· Staff is working on storm water projects.

· The Town has not yet received feedback regarding the grant applications for the water line analysis and inventory and the sewer line analysis and inventory.
· Council had asked Manager Earp to look into the possibility of using a condemnation as a means to provide water and sewer to a proposed Holt Road subdivision. Per the Town Attorney, condemnation is not a viable option in this case. 

· CWSRF funding has switched to a three day funding turnaround setup as opposed to the Town paying all expenses up front then requesting reimbursement.

· The storm drain on W. Main street cause a road closure for approximately three weeks, but the drain and the road have both been repaired by NCDOT and that project is now complete.

· Councilmember Allen asked Manager Earp if a Special Use Permit Application had been submitted for 812 Pine Street. Manger Earp stated that enforcement on this property will begin on 12/15/16 if no SUP Application and associated site plan has been received.
Announcements

· Councilmember Allen announced that the Haw River Community Pride is having a fund raising even at Smithfield’s in Mebane on 12/6/16 from 6/8pm.

· Councilmember Lineberry thanked the community pride committee for their new decorations and stated he had received many compliments on the new additions.

· Councilmember Lineberry asked manager Earp to check on the construction signs that are still out along Main Street.

· Manager Earp thanked the fire department for their deployments to both the coast and the mountains to assist other department with natural disasters.

· Councilmember Lineberry thanked the PD and FD for their ongoing commitment to the Town and wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas.

· Mayor Boggs commented on how nice the Graham Veterans Parade was and how honored he was to be a part of that along with the HRPD and HRFD. 

Public Comment

· Mrs. Tippett of 628 Keck Road inquired as the outcome of the No Shave November fundraising event by the HRPD. HRPD raised just over $500 during this event.

8:30 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor

Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




